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This CHCF-B Annual Report for 2007-08 is submitted to the California Public Utilities Commission by the CHCF-B-AC in compliance with California Public Utilities Code Section 273(b).  It includes the AC-approved minutes of the Administrative Committee meetings for:
· September 13, 2007
· December 11, 2007

· March 20, 2008

It also includes the draft AC meeting minutes for:

· June 24, 2008

During FY 2007-08 the CHCF-B surcharge was changed on Jan. 1, 2008.  The surcharge was lowered from 1.3% (the effective surcharge since 4/1/07) to 0.25% (D.07-09-020 and D.07-12-054 respectively).  Due to Commission-mandated program changes during the fiscal year, expenditures were significantly below the $435.979 million originally budgeted.  Program expenditures for FY 07/08 were $317.25 million.
Robert Lehman, chair

CHCF-B-AC

FINAL 
Minutes of CHCF-B Administrative Committee (AC)
September 13, 2007 Meeting
California Public Utilities Commission

505 Van Ness Avenue, Room 4209

San Francisco, CA  94102

Attendee:s
Primary Members*
Robert Lehman, DRA

Mike Foreman, AT&T

Greg Gierczak, SureWest

Judith Walters (via teleconference)

Liaisons:
Donna Wong, CPUC – Communications Division

Sindy Yun, CPUC – Legal Division

Flora Tagnipes – CPUC - Fiscal

Public:
Natalie Billingsley, DRA

Mike Amato, CPUC-CD

Larry Hirsch, CPUC – CD

Norman Low, CPUC – CD

Chari Worster, CPUC – CD

Marcus Nixon, CPUC – Public Advisor’s Office

*Member Peggy Hunt representing Tri County Sentry was absent, but did arrive at the Los Angeles Visiting Commissioner’s office at the conclusion of the meeting.

The meeting was called to order at 10:40 am by Robert Lehman.  On the phone (at the L.A. PUC, Visting Commissioners’ Office) were two  participants – Judith Walters and Marcus Nixon.  Three handouts were distributed:  (A) Fund Balance reports; (B) Draft Minutes of the June 8, 2007 meeting; (C) Draft Annual Report 2006

1.  Introductions

All attendees introduced themselves.

2.  Public Comments

Since the Commission recently voted out D.07-09-020 in the current B-Fund Rulemaking proceeding, DRA’s Natalie Billingsley asked if anyone had questions on DRA’s positions in the proceeding.  Natalie further stated that because of the need to plan and to budget for whatever is in this decision, she is almost certain some party will file an appeal.  The only question came from Greg Gierczak who asked if we should discuss as part of the AC committee if DRA intends to file an appeal.  Natalie said she had not read the decision yet, but that unless there was some significant change(s) from that which was circulated on the agenda, she very much doubted that DRA would appeal the decision.  Norman Low then added that the final decision, D.07-09-020, is out on the website (as of last week).  He further indicated that there will be forthcoming revisions to this decision.  They will cover non-substantive corrections such as typos, etc.

 (Robert Lehman then announced we would take agenda item 4b out of sequence and then resume the printed order which was done.  But for purposes of this draft report, I will follow the agenda and report in the order originally published.)

3.  Approval of Minutes of the Previous June 8, 2007 Meeting

· Attendees information - Judith Walters asked that attendees section of the minutes be amended “Judith Walters....was absent due to lack of notification follow up”.  Donna Wong agreed to make these amendments.   

· Discussion about audits – whether a financial audit of the CHCF-B program-related costs and activities has been conducted.   Judith Walters indicated that the audit has been a consistent problem for many years.  Mike Amato stated that the Department of Finance has conducted audits for the larger companies.  For the smaller companies, the Water & Audits Division performed the audits.  Robert asked whether these were compliance audits or financial audits.  Mike Foreman explained the Legislature directed the PUC to conduct audits.  Greg asked if the AC directed those audits.  Greg indicated that the AC oversees the fund process.  Donna referred to PU Code 274 which states the Commission shall conduct financial and compliance audits at least once every three years.  

· Audits on budgets - Judith wanted an explanation of the disaggregation of the $1,290,000 figure into different types of audits (which was mentioned in the draft minutes).  Greg explained that there was no need to report the various audit types on the CHCF-B AC fund program expense budget for FY 2008-09, hence only the $1,290,000 figure appeared in the minutes.  

· Greg commented that the meeting minutes were very well done, more detailed than previous minutes.

· Judith needed clarification on the due date of the annual report – whether October was referring to “October 2007” or “October of each year”.   Donna said it should be October 2007 and that she will correct the minutes.

The draft minutes of the June 8, 2007 meeting of the CHCF-B AC were approved by a vote of 3 to 1, as presented, with the following amendments (in italics):

· Judith Walters of Neighborhood House Association was absent due to lack of notification follow up 

· The fund’s annual report is due in October 2007
4a.  Administrative Committee Budget Update (Liaison Staff report)

Larry Hirsch mentioned that there is uncertainty with the FY 2008-09 budget numbers because the statutory provisions of Pub. Util. Code §739.3 are scheduled to sunset effective 1/1/2009.  In addition there are pending changes in what the actual expenses will be because of the Commission’s decision to implement changes to the B-Fund program.   

4b.  Financial Report on the CHCF-B Fund (Liaison Staff report)

Flora Tagnipes (from the Fiscal Office) reported that there has not been much activity this fiscal year (FY 2007-08).  Flora referred to Handout “A”, Appropriation Balance for Fund 470 as of August 2007, which does not show any to-date expenses for FY 2007-08.    For FY 2005-06, the Fund submitted $12,107 of expenses, with a leftover appropriation balance of $23.1M, which will expire in May 2008 if unclaimed.   For FY2006-07, there is an advance or office revolving fund (ORF) of $16M, established for “all” public program funds, with authorization to spend for compensation earned, traveling expenses, traveling expense advances or where immediate payment is otherwise necessary (Government Code Section 16401).  The ORF is 3 percent of the current fiscal year’s appropriation.  Greg had questions regarding the $75M expenditure, which relates to mostly carrier claim payments from the FY2006-07 budget.   There is a balance of $78.9M remaining from the FY 2006-07 appropriation. 

Flora then reported on the second page of the handout, “Fund Balance for the period July 1, 2007 to August 31, 2007”.  Mike Foreman asked what is SMIF.  Flora explained if the fund has a balance greater than $1000, there is authorization to put the money into an interest bearing account.  That is why there is a SMIF – or Surplus Monetary Investment Fund.  Judith asked what is the interest rate?   Flora did not know.  Greg asked for clarification on B-Fund condition.  Receipts coming is substantially reduced.  In theory, the balance should be trending downward because of Resolution T-17078 which reduced the surcharge rate from 1.3% to 0.5%.  As for the appropriation, the FY 2007-08 budget will be higher than what we need.        

4c.  Other Administrative Matters

· What is considered “proprietary” data? (an Action Item from June 8, 2007 meeting) - Greg addressed the proprietary nature of some of the carriers’ annual projections, etc.  Mike Foreman said carriers’annual projections, monthly claim payments, and CBG details are considered proprietary.   Greg agreed.  

· Email attachment - Judith stated she received a 108-page attachment via email which she had trouble opening.  Donna said the only attachment sent was the draft of the June 8, 2007 meeting minutes (only 6 pages) and since it was sent to an incorrect email address for Judith, Donna will resend using corrected email address.   Donna stated she will also send an updated AC contact list to all members, liaisons and staff.

· Financial report format (Action Item of 6-8-07) – Mike Foreman suggested using a fund balance format which shows the beginning and ending balances and actual balances.  Judith requested to see the fund balance prior to and after April 1, 2007.  Greg Gierczak explained that the adopted program expense budget is more “high level” and does not reflect the true fund balance accumulated over the year.  Mike Foreman discussed the administrative committee putting together a financial report to be included in the annual report due October 2007.  This report would contain actuals.  Mike Foreman asked Larry to send an electronic copy of Appendix A.1 from Resolution T-17103 (Approval of the CHCF-B AC Expense Budget for FY 2008-2009)

· Carrier Claims Process and Reporting Requirements –

Chari Worster raised concerns about the carrier claims process procedures: 1) Should the AC be involved in the claims process procedures and 2) some carriers are filing claims after the 45 day period and others not submitting them at all.   

In the past (before the AC charter was adopted), the AC had been involved in the claims process, whereas currently it is not.  Should they be involved as the formats used for the back up CBG data files submitted with the current carrier claims are inconsistent.  Greg explained that the original D.96-10-066 had a format requirement, but then it was changed by Communications Division (the former Telco Division) in order to develop specific reports.  Donna indicated that a workshop was held July 8, 1997 by the Commission on reporting requirements for COLRs.  Greg indicated that he would go back and check with his staff in terms of the changes required by CD previously.  Mike Foreman said their reports are currently crafted the way Ravi Kumra requested.  Larry explained that there is a need for consistency because the Commission had to extract claim information for the Commission’s current B-Fund proceeding.       

For carriers filing late, Larry asked what CD should do if they are late?  Greg asked who was not filing.  No response was provided to Greg as this information is deemed confidential by CD staff.  

Mike Amato and Robert both suggested that if some carriers are reporting/filing correctly and others not, then we should contact those carriers not filing correctly and explain.  Judith asked if we can put penalties on late filers.  Norman indicated that any penalty provision(s) decision would have to come from the Commission, not from the AC.  Larry said if the B-Fund should sunset, the CPUC will issue a decision.  

· Update from Legal Department regarding Conflict of Interest Issues by Sindy Yun.

There was no update regarding conflict of interest issues.  There is proposed legislation regarding this issue however, the Commission has not yet acted on it.

6.  Annual Budget – (see 4a and 4b)
7.  Announcements – (no new announcements)

8.  New agenda items for next meeting

· Order of Agenda items - Robert suggested that “new agenda items” should come before “announcements”.

· CHCF-B AC Annual Report – Robert then stated that an annual report should be produced once a year.  Since both Robert and Donna are new, and did not know if the annual report is for calendar or fiscal year, the draft cover letter which Robert prepared (Handout C) will need to be revised to reflect FY 2006-07.  Robert found last year’s annual report and will revise the cover letter and use the same template.   Mike Foreman asked that the financial statement for FY 2006-07 be included as part of the annual report.  

9.  Future meetings

The next CHCF-B AC meeting will be held Tuesday, December 11, 2007 at 10:30 am.  Future meetings were not scheduled at this meeting since some members did not have 2008 calendars with them.

Mike Foreman made a motion to adjourn the meeting, which was passed.

The meeting was adjourned at 11:50 a.m.

Minutes submitted by Donna Wong.

FINAL

Minutes of CHCF-B Administrative Committee (AC)

December 11, 2007

California Public Utilities Commission

505 Van Ness Avenue, Golden Gate Room

San Francisco, CA  94102

Attendees:

Primary Members

Greg Gierczak, SureWest

Mike Foreman, AT&T

Peggy Hunt, Tri-County Sentry Newspaper

Robert Lehman, DRA

Alternate Member:  

Charles Born, Frontier

Liaisons:

Donna Wong, –Communications Division

Helen Mickiewicz, Legal

Helen Storrs, Fiscal 

Others:

Angel Ahsam, CPUC

Chari Worster, CPUC

Karo Serle, CPUC

Larry Hirsch, CPUC

Mike Amato, CPUC

Norman Low, CPUC

The meeting was called to order at 10:37am by Robert Lehman.  On the phone, at the Los Angeles PUC Visiting Commissioners’ office, was member Peggy Hunt.

The following handouts were distributed:  (a) appropriation balance for fund 470; (b) draft minutes of the September 13, 2007 meeting; (c) CHCF-B Fund Analysis, (d) CHCF-B Reporting Requirements History.

1.  Introductions

All attendees introduced themselves.

2.  Public Comments

None

3.  Review and Approval of Minutes of the Previous September 13, 2007 meeting

The draft minutes were approved as presented with the following modifications:

· In item #3, discussion about audits, replace ‘the AC oversees what comes in’ with .....’the AC oversees the fund process’
· In item 4b, last paragraph, last sentence, add ‘FY07-08’ to specify the budget year.  

· In item 4c, under Carrier claims process and reporting requirements, 2nd paragraph, first sentence, add “before the AC charter was adopted”...

At the previous AC meeting, Greg Gierczak indicated he would check with his staff on the changes (carrier reporting requirements) required by CD previously.  As a follow up item, Greg provided a handout, “CHCF-B Reporting Requirements History”, prepared by SureWest staff, which explains how the COLR requirements have changed over the years.   Companies were submitting data in different formats.   A requirements document was issued by CD.  

4.  Liaison Staff Reports


Fiscal Report 

· Flora Tagnipes, not present at the meeting, provided a handout of the Appropriation Balance for Fund 470, as of November 2007.

· Helen Storrs explained that the SMIF (referencing the Fiscal handout) is interest income on the State Treasurer’s cash deposits.  Interest rate for the period was 5%. 

Other Administrative Matters –

- 
Mike Foreman had a question about the Fiscal handout, specifically the Fiscal Year 05-06 appropriation balance and the proposed Commission decision on the CASF fund as part of the B Fund budget authority.  He assumes there are no material claims for FY05-06.   Helen Storrs/Fiscal advised against drawing any conclusions. 

· Robert Lehman wanted to know if a new purpose is added to the B-Fund, starting in 2008, would it have to go into the FY09 budget?  Fiscal responded by saying that it would have to go into FY08-09 budget.  She further added that this broadband issue has been discussed and that the Commission will have to send a letter to Finance (DOF) to amend the budget.     

· Larry Hirsch prepared a table of the B-Fund balance (handout titled CHCF-B Fund Analysis).  The table shows a significant decrease in surcharge remittances beginning 1/1/08.  Several members had concerns.  DRA wanted to know what assumptions were used for the “claims disbursed”, and which CBGs were included in the base.   AT&T asked if there was a process in place to monitor the funds since the current proposed decision proposes splitting in half the 0.5% surcharge,

· Larry Hirsch’s response to AT&T’s concerns:  The Communications Division will keep an eye on the fund. .

· Robert Lehman asked what were the assumptions of which CBGs are included in the base for claims disbursed.

· Larry Hirsch’s response to DRA’s comments:  The claims disbursed include EAS payments.   Some CBGs will be excluded due to increasing the threshold.  In July 2009, calculation of claims changes.  If the Commission moves forward with this, there may be some problems with funding.”  

· Peggy Hunt wanted to know the breakdown of the claims disbursed, i.e. who it was disbursed to?  Peggy mentioned that in the past, there was one year where the AC got a handout that showed disbursement amounts by carrier.  

· Robert Lehman stated that there was a breakout in D.07-09-020, appendix I, interim opinion adopting reforms to CHCF-B

· Helen Mickiewicz will look into the information regarding proprietary nature of claims disbursements.

5.  Update from Legal regarding conflict of interest issue – This is a standing item.  The staff of the Commission prepared a memo to the Office of Government Affairs of a legislative change.  This proposed legislation is to change section 1090.  Section 1090 of the government code prohibits anyone making a contract to bid on a contract.  Because of Section 1090, the Commission has difficulty getting members.  The purpose of the proposed legistation is to try to address the lingering problem where folks are reluctant to serve on committees because of the liability.  This is especially true with the ULTS committee.    Does not really affect DDTP nor CHCF-B AC because the AC does not vote on the budget.

Robert Lehman asked whether CASF benefits might be considered contracts and does that contemplate a governing committee?  The reply to his question was no.  There is no advisory board.   Helen Mickiewicz explained if you don’t have an advisory board, you wouldn’t have a problem. 

6.  Budget

7.  Announcements – Greg Gierczak stated that due to recent Commission decisions on the B-Fund, SureWest’s draw from the B-Fund will be phasing down over the next few years.  It doesn’t make sense for SureWest to be the primary member for mid-size companies, so he is proposing that Charlie Born (the current alternate member) become the primary member while Greg becomes the alternate.  A suggestion was made by the Commission liaison for Greg to put his proposal in a letter addressed to Paul Clanon, the Executive Director.
8.  New Agenda items - pending what comes out of the Commission
9.  Date(s) and time(s) for future meetings –Thursday, March 20, 2008 at 10:30am; and Thursday, June 5, 2008 at 10:30am. 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:40am.

Minutes submitted by Donna Wong
FINAL
Minutes of CHCF-B Administrative Committee (AC)

March 20, 2008
California Public Utilities Commission

505 Van Ness Avenue, Golden Gate Room

San Francisco, CA  94102

Attendees:

Primary Members

Charlie Born, Frontier

Mike Foreman, AT&T

Robert Lehman, DRA

Liaisons:

Donna Wong, –Communications Division

Sindy Yun, Legal

Flora Tagnipes, Fiscal

Others:

Angel Ahsam, CPUC

Larry Hirsch, CPUC

Norman Low, CPUC

Mary Evans, Public Advisors office

The meeting was called to order at 10:36am by Robert Lehman.  

The following handouts was distributed:  (1) draft minutes of the December 11, 2007 meeting; (2) Fiscal report on CHCF-B balance and revenue as of February 29, 2008.

1.  Introductions

All attendees introduced themselves.

2.  Public Comments

None

3.  Fiscal Report on the CHCF-B Fund

Flora Tagnipes distributed a handout showing the B-Fund balance, claims paid, and revenue as of February 29, 2008.  The cash balance was $259,831,550 as of 2/29/2008.
4.  Review and Approval of Minutes of the Previous December 11, 2007 meeting

The draft minutes were approved as presented with the following modifications:

· Insert page numbers on the draft

· In item 4, under “Other Administrative Matters”, rearrange the sequence of items

5.  Liaison Staff Reports

a.  Administrative Committee Budget Update

There was concern in the AC as to whether there was enough cash in the B-Fund given the recent changes affecting the B-Fund.  Larry Hirsch responded that Communications Division (CD) recently sent data requests (due mid April 2008) to the COLRs to obtain estimates of claims for FY2009-10.  Mike Foreman said the carriers should in their estimates reflect the $36 threshold calculation methodology changes effective 7/1/2009.  Robert Lehman asked which Decision describes the July 1, 2009 threshold rate structure changes and was told D.07-09-020.  Sindy Yun added that the interim opinion provides enough guidance for a couple of years until a final decision comes out.  

b.  Legal  - 

Claim disbursements - In the previous AC meeting, Helen Mickiewicz mentioned looking into the proprietary nature of claims disbursements.  As a follow up, Sindy Yun confirmed the claims disbursement information is public information since it is rate payer’s money.

Conflict of Interest update – Sindy Yun provided an update of the conflict of interest rules.  She said an attempt (via memo to the Office of Governmental Affairs or OGA) to get an author to sponsor legislation on this issue was unsuccessful.  Will try again next year.  In the meantime it is business as usual.  The goal is to do away with conflict to allow members to participate more freely.

Form 700 (Statement of Economic Interest) requirement for AC members - Donna Wong will send Form 700 to the AC members who must file by April 1, 2008.

c.   Public Advisor’s report – CBO alternate member vacancies

Mary Evans reported that Jeanine Renfro-Woods of the Sickle Cell Community office in Oakland, has been confirmed as an alternate AC member, replacing Diana Lee, formerly with Sickle Cell Community, Oakland.

Still waiting for Mary Evans/Public Advisors office to recruit for a replacement for Marlisa Johnson, CBO alternate.

Sindy Yun suggested that Donna Wong contact the alternates once these alternates are confirmed and to create a new member package which will include the AC charter, annual report, minutes.

d.   Other Administrative Matters –


Donna Wong asked Mike Foreman how AT&T will be calculating their subsidy for April 2008 given the fact that AT&T’s basic rate will increase to $10.94 effective 4/18/08.  Mike said that AT&T’s calculation will include partial revenue at $10.94 and partial revenue at $10.69.

Mike further mentioned that both he and Charlie Born recuse themselves from the Budget.  

6.  Budget – already discussed

7.  Announcements

     Charlie Born is now formally on the Committee, as primary member.

8.  New agenda items 

- Charlie Born asked if it was an appropriate time to discuss, as a Committee, updates with legislation for the B-fund, i.e. legislation and CASF to extend the B-Fund.  Robert Lehman said having the discussion is okay.  Robert Lehman said he would like to get caught up on the B-Fund legislation.  Charlie said he can provide the latest updates on where the bills are.

- A question was asked of when the CASF will sunset, to which someone answered at least two years.

- AT&T’s advice letter.  Norman Low mentioned that Advice Letter AL32208 was filed yesterday by AT&T.  This is a tier 2 advice letter and includes multiple changes which will go into effect 30 days.  

9.  Date(s) and time(s) for future meetings

Thursday, June 5, 2008 at 10:30am. 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:40am.

Minutes submitted by Donna Wong
